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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

TRUE COMMISSION
AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES - amended
September 3, 2015
3:00 p.m.

City Council Conference Room B
Suite 425, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street
Attendance: Committee Members Pat Schorr (Chair), Ralph Hodges, Patti Anania, Danny Ferreira
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Kelly O’Leary, Bob Parr and Mary DiPerna – Employee Services Department
The meeting was called to order at 3:03 p.m. by Chairwoman Anania Schorr and the group discussed the following items:
Employee health self-insurance: Kelly O’Leary, Director of the Employee Services Department, reported that the self-insurance plan was accepted by the state in March 2015 and the City achieved its reserve fund targets from March onward. As of the end of June the City had accumulated a health insurance reserve of $19.1 million and was able to budget no increase in its health care premium for FY15-16. The decision was made to shift from fully insured to self-insured for group health because the City had experienced several years of good claims experience and felt that substantial budgetary savings could be achieved versus purchasing insurance, which appears to be the case to date. Committee members asked several clarifying questions about the spreadsheet. Bob Parr stated that 97% of cases are currently self-adjudicated and require no further review. In response to a question he noted that employees are offered access to additional private paid insurance for serious illnesses (cancer, etc.) through payroll deduction and those plans don’t show up on the self-insurance balance sheet. Ms. O’Leary noted that the City has a stop-loss insurance policy for catastrophic claims exceeding $500,000. 
The Finance Committee asked for some changes in the financial reporting for self-insurance in the coming year to better reflect the tracking of claims and administrative expenses. Several committee members suggested that it would be helpful to show the “incurred but not reported” (IBNR) claims on a monthly basis for informational purposes and to have a full understanding of the true liabilities incurred. The Employee Benefits and Finance Departments and the Council Auditor’s Office are working on an agreement as to how those claims should best be reported.  Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office noted that the latest quarterly budget summary recognizes that the administration has changed its reporting from the previous quarter to more clearly reflect IBNR claims. He also noted that the City’s health insurance actuary reports on a regular basis to the employee health insurance committee with a tremendous amount of detail on claims and payments. Mr. Parr stated that the City voluntarily complied with federal ERISA reporting requirements some years ago.
Audit #765 – Supervisor of Elections Audit. In response to a question from Commissioner Anania, Ms. O’Leary reported that the City utilizes the E-Verify system when new workers are hired. She will double-check on whether temporary poll workers are run through that system or some alternate I-9 form process. Ms. Anania suggested that the Inspector General look into the employee identity verification process and the fact that some leases for polling locations were not completed and on file at the time of the election and that the Comptroller look at the audit’s noted issues with failure of poll supervisors to verify the hours poll workers actually work. The committee noted that a new Supervisor of Elections took office on July 1st (the audit was released on June 30th) and it wants to hear from the new supervisor’s administration about their response to the audit. They also noted that the audit contains the usual findings with regard to lack of standard operating procedures, or at least compliance with the SOPs that do exist, and with regard to excessive numbers of personnel having administrative access to the computer system. Ms. Anania will develop a list of questions to pose to the new Supervisor and his staff and invite them to attend a future meeting to discuss the audit findings and how they plan to respond to its recommendations.
Tommy Carter reported that the latest quarterly budget report (#768) was released August 15th. It forecasts a favorable variance of $6.3 million by year-end despite an unfavorable variance in revenue of $1.2 million (the favorable expenditure variance more than offsets the revenue shortfall).
Commissioner Hodges will review Audit #767 – Clerk of the Courts.

Commissioner Schorr will review Audit #768 – Quarterly Budget Summary for the 9 Months Ending June 30, 2015.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:58 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Chief

Council Research Division
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